Zoning Board of Appeals Minutes

June 19, 2023

Approved:  August 21, 2023 
TOWN OF KENT

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

FINAL ADOPTED MINUTES

JUNE 19, 2023

The Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Kent held their June 19, 2023 meeting at the Kent Town Hall.  Mr. Gordon Moccio called the meeting to order at 7:30 P.M.  Mr. Moccio asked that the audience and ZBA join him in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.  Mr. Moccio asked that applicants come forward to the podium, sign the sheet provided for guests’ signature and submit the green postal cards to the ZBA Chairman when their names were called.
Present:


Mr. Gordon Moccio, Chairman



Mr. Joseph Greico



Mr. Robert Ulich. Altermate ZBA Member



Mr. Andrew Wells, Alternate ZBA Member
Absent:



Mr. Travis Hunt


Mr. Bill Walters, Building Inspector

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Zoning Board of Appeals reviewed the following applications at the June 19, 2023 meeting:
1. Frank Caporale

14 Elmsford Rd

Carmel NY 10512

ZBA-23-015 – Area Variance for a 5 ft. Side Yard and 15 ft. Rear Yard for an extension to an existing garage.  Tax Map 33.43-1-30
Mr. Caporale advised the ZBA that he and his wife had purchased this house in September of 2022 with a violation on the property pertaining to an existing shed. There was an extension from the garage to the shed and Mr. Caporale wants to correct the violation and install a new shed.  

Mr. Moccio said that he had no problem granting these variances and asked if anyone else on the ZBA had any comments.  The other members of the Board had no objections to granting the variances either.  

Mr. Moccio asked for a motion to grant the variances.  The motion was made by Mr. Greico and seconded by Mr. Greico. Following were the roll call votes:

Gordon Moccio, Chairman

Aye



Joseph Greico


Aye



Travis Hunt



Absent


Robert Ulich, Alternate Member
Aye



Andrew Wells, Alternate Member
Aye



The motion carried.

2. Julia Vishnepolsky

69 Clubhouse Dr.

Carmel, NY 10512

Hold over from May 2023 ZBA meeting.  ZBA-23-013 – Area Variance for 20 ft. road frontage, for a one family dwelling.  Tax Map 33.35-1-46.
Ms. Vishnepolsky and Mr. Frank J. Smith III, of Shilling and Smith Law Firm, attended the meeting and asked to be heard.  Mr. Smith stated that the property consists of an 8,000 square foot vacant lot and located in an R-10 single family zoning district.  The relief requested now is dimensional in the form of area variances to prevent sub-standard lot size and road frontage.  The Town Code requires that lots in the R-10 district should be 10,000 square feet in size.  The applicant’s lot is 8,000 square feet and requires a 2,000 square foot variance.  The Town Code also requires 100 feet of road frontage    The applicant’s property has 80 feet of road frontage and requires an additional 20 feet of road frontage.  
In support of this application, prior to this meeting, Mr. Smith’s office sent the following items:
· A Statement of  Facts; 

· A Memorandum of Law; and

· A List of Client Expenses

The history of this property is as follows:

· Prior to the applicant’s purchase of the property an existing house was damaged by fire;
· Sometime thereafter the Town ordered that the house be demolished and it was razed in 2019;

· The property was foreclosed on in 2021;

· The applicant purchased the property on June 17, 2022, in order to escape her life in New York City

After the applicant purchased the property, she hired John Karell to begin developing the property.  The applicant also obtained Board of Health approvals for a well and septic system on September 23, 2022.  The well and septic system were installed on the property around October 19, 2022 in accordance with the approved plans.  The applicant did not feel that there would be a problem in obtaining town approvals because there were many other residences in the area on properties of similar size.  The applicant has spent approximately $92,000.00 to date on this property   The applicant and Me. Karell appeared before the ZBA on March 20, 2023 through her engineer, Jack Karell.   At that meeting, the application was filed under an incorrect standard.  The application was presented under a more strict use variance when it should have been for an area variance standard, which was the reason the applicant was appearing before the ZBA at this time.  As the ZBA was aware, there are the following five criteria, which are applicable when granting an area variance:

· Most importantly is considering whether or not granting a variance would impact the neighborhood.     
· Whether or not the need for a variance could be obviated;
· Whether the variance is substantial;
· Whether the variance would adversely impact the environment;
· Whether t5he difficulty was self-created.
For the foregoing reasons Mr. Smith contended that the applicant satisfied all five criteria items and should be granted in all respects.  

First, if granted there would be no negative impact on the neighborhood.  The Town Code requires that the lot be 10,000 square feet and the applicant has 80,000 square feet, which is 80 percent compliant.  Road frontage is also 80 percent compliant.  The Town Code requires 100 feet of road frontage and the applicant has 80 square feet and and is 80 percent compliant.  In the area there are several properties which are 800 square feet or less with houses on them.  For example the houses situated at the following addresses are on 8,000 Square foot lots: 
· 65 Clubhouse Drive;
· 81 Clubhouse Drive;
· 87 Clubhouse Drive;

· 61 Woodland Drive; and

· 71 Woodland Drive 

Additionally, the houses located at 77 Clubhouse Drive and 72 Woodland Drive are only 4,000 square feet; and the property at 73 Woodland drive is 6,000 square feet.  In one block there are at least 8 homes which are on 8,000 square feet or less lots.  Therefore, the neighborhood would not be impacted negatively.

Second, the need for a variance may not be obviated.  After the applicant was denied the variance she contacted Mr. Shilling’s office.  She contacted her neighbor in the rear to purchase 2,000 square feet of his property and he did not wish to do so.
Third, the variance is not substantial because the property is 80 % compliant with lot size and road frontage and is not substantial.
Fourth, there will be no negative impact to the environment. There are several other lots in the area which are commonplace.

Lastly, the difficulty was not self-created.  The applicant purchased a property which was dimensionally deficient, but a house had been constructed on the property previously and the Board of Health had approved plans for a well and septic system.  Therefore, the difficulty was not self-created.

Based upon these factors, Mr. Smith contended that, when weighing the criteria for an area variance analysis, the benefit to the applicant does not result in any detriment nor adverse consequence to neighborhood and that it should be granted.  
Mr. Wells asked about a notation in a previous submission that Ms. Vishnepolsky ” had been assured by local officials that she could reasonably expect that the requested variances would be granted” and asked who the officials were.  Mr. Smith said that he understood that the Building Inspector made these comments at the time submissions were being made to the Board of Health.  Mr. Wells said that he would be shocked if the Board of Health made any comments pertaining to Zoning.  Mr. Wells also said that this matter had been discussed with the Building Inspector and that he confirmed he had met with Ms. Vishnepolsky prior to her purchasing the property, but that he had not assure her of anything.  Mr. Smith said that he thought that, with all the players involved in this project, Ms. Vishnepolsky was given the impression that this was an easier project than it really was.  Mr. Wells also brought up the fact that a reference had been made in the earlier submission referring to a Zoning Consultant.  Mr. Smith said he did not know who that referred to.  
Mr. Silver, who owns the property closest to this property 75 Clubhouse Drive, asked to be heard.  Mr. Silvers said that a tornado struck 77 Clubhouse Drive, which was repaired.  Mr. Silver said “Ms. Vishnepolsky had been negatively impacting the neighborhood since day one”.  Heavy equipment was coming in before 7:00 AM and after 4:00 PM.  Heavy drilling occurred all night and day while the well was being constructed.  In addition, the trucks tore up the roadway.  Mr. Silver said that he did not have many interactions with Ms. Vishnepolsky, but the ones he had were not pleasant.  On May 16, Ms. Vishnepolsky’s dog got off of her property and ran after Mr. Silver’s dog and wife who were on his property. 

Mr. Smith said that he appreciated the comments from Mr. Silver, but none of his comments had anything to do with the requested variance.

Mr. Moccio advised Mr. Smith that a decision would be made by the ZBA within 30 days and would be sent to him and the applicant in writing.  

Mr. Moccio asked for a motion to close the Public Hearing.  The motion was made by Mr. Ulich and seconded by Mr. Grieco.  . Following were the roll call votes:

Gordon Moccio, Chairman

Aye



Joseph Greico


Aye



Travis Hunt



Absent


Robert Ulich, Alternate Member
Aye



Andrew Wells, Alternate Member
Aye



The motion carried.

Board member Ron Hansen, Vice Chairman of the ZBA, submitted his resignation from the ZBA because he is going to enjoy a well-deserved retirement.  
Mr. Moccio asked for a motion to recommend to the Town Board that Messrs. Ulich and Wells be appointed to the ZBA as permanent members of the Board replacing Mr. Brett Harrison, who resigned several months ago, and Mr. Ron Hansen and to authorize the Town Clerk to advertise for two new alternate members to the Board.  

Mr. Greico made the motion to appoint Mr. Ulich to the ZBA as a permanent member and it was seconded by Mr. Moccio.  Following were the roll call votes.

Gordon Moccio, Chairman

Aye



Joseph Greico


Aye



Travis Hunt



Absent


Robert Ulich, Alternate Member
Abstained


Andrew Wells, Alternate Member
Aye



The motion carried.

Mr. Greico made the motion to appoint Mr. Wells to the ZBA as a permanent member and it was seconded by Mr. Moccio.  Following were the roll call votes.

Gordon Moccio, Chairman

Aye



Joseph Greico


Aye



Travis Hunt



Absent


Robert Ulich, Alternate Member
Aye



Andrew Wells, Alternate Member
Abstained


The motion carried.

Mr. Moccio asked for a motion to approve the May 2023 minutes.  The motion was made by Mr. Wells and seconded by Mr. Greico.  Following were the roll call votes:

Gordon Moccio, Chairman

Aye



Joseph Greico


Aye



Travis Hunt



Absent


Robert Ulich, Alternate Member
Aye



Andrew Wells, Alternate Member
Aye



The motion carried.
Mr. Moccio asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:30 PM.  The motion was made by Mr. Greico and seconded by Mr. Wells.  Following were the roll call votes:
Gordon Moccio, Chairman

Aye



Joseph Greico


Aye



Travis Hunt



Absent


Robert Ulich, Alternate Member
Aye



Andrew Wells, Alternate Member
Aye



The motion carried.

Cordially Submitted,

Vera Patterson
CC: 

Town Clerk

     

Town Board

     

Zoning Board of Appeals Members



Wm. Walters, Building Inspector



Sheila Finneran, Building Dept. Clerk

     

Planning Board Clerk

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS
25 Sybil’s Crossing

Kent Lakes, NY  10512

                                                          Agenda June 19th. 2023

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Kent will hold a Public Hearing on Monday June 19th. 2023  at the Kent Town Hall, 25 Sybil’s Crossing, Kent Lakes, NY at 7:30 p.m. to review the following applications

1. Frank Caporale

14 Elmsford Rd

Carmel NY 10512

ZBA-23-015 – Area Variance for a 5 ft. Side Yard and 15 ft. Rear for an extension to an existing garage.  Tax Map 33.43-1-30

2. Julia Vishnepolsky

69 Clubhouse Dr.

Carmel,NY 10512

Hold over ZBA-23-013 – Area Variance for 20 ft. road frontage, for a one family dwelling.  Tax Map 33.35-1-6

3. Make a recommendation to the Town Board to offer two open vacancies on the Zoning 

Board of Appeals to Robert Ulich and Andrew Wells and authorize the Town Clerk to

Advertise for two new Alternate Members.

The Zoning Board of Appeals will entertain any other business, which is properly presented to the

                    Board.

 --------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

SITE INSPECTIONS ARE CONDUCTED ON THE 2nd. SUNDAY OF THE MONTH.

BETWEEN 9:00 AM AND 10:00 AM
CC:
Town Clerk

            Town Board

            
Zoning Board of Appeals Members

           
Planning Board Clerk

Wm. Walters, Building Inspector 

Revision 1-6/10/23 
5

